Girdwood Land Use Committee

Notice of Meeting on September 9, 2019 
7PM
Meeting Minutes Final
The following items have been submitted as agenda items for consideration at the meeting of the Girdwood Land Use Committee.  A voting member is any person eighteen (18) years of age or older who has been a resident and/or property owner, business owner or designated representative of a non-profit association who has resided in, owned property in, owned a business located in, or operated as a non-profit association for ninety (90) days or longer in Girdwood Valley.
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.

Agenda Item LUC 1909-01: 
Call to order Brian Burnett 7PM.  It is noted that there is a large crowd, many of whom are here to hear the Little Bears topic.
Agenda Approved for September 9, 2019 Regular meeting Kevin McDermott/Ryan Donovan 
Minutes Approved from August 12, 2019 Regular Meeting Kevin McDermott/Angie Carroll
LUC Officer reports - none

Announcements & Presentations:
· GBOS/LUC Joint meeting is scheduled for MON Sept 16 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
· HLB Advisory Commission meeting is scheduled to be held in Girdwood on September 10, starting at 12 in the Girdwood Community Room.  
· Request for variance from AMC21.07.020B.9 and Table 21.07-1 Minimum stream setback width per side to allow a well to encroach into stream setback.  (Jason Rein, presenting).    Jason Rein presents that the well is needed to finance loan on the property.  Although this is low-flowing drainage, it is classified as a stream and requires 25’ setback, similar to much larger creeks. Council comments are required by Sept 19 for the Zoning Board of Examiners and Appeals review on October 10. Timing is not adequate for 2 meetings and public vote.  Neighbors have provided letters of support.  At this meeting with over 100 people present, there were no objections heard to variance for the well.  Several people commented that this is a drainage ditch, not a stream.  This item will also be presented informally at the GBOS meeting on September 16.
Agenda Item LUC 1909-02:  Public Comment (3 minutes each)
Brian Burnett: Climb A Thon, benefit for Girdwood Clinic and Gynecologic Cancer research is this weekend.  Pledge an athlete, sign up and participate in this community event.


Agenda Item LUC 1909-03: Committee reports, 3 minutes each:

Trails Committee Report (Carolyn Brodin):  Hand Tram is closed and review of tram is ongoing.  Improvements will be paid for by Girdwood taxpayers, community input is requested.  Girdwood Trails Master Plan is getting underway, a subcommittee will be formed to conduct outreach.  End product will be part of the Girdwood Area Plan.  Trail work parties upcoming are:  WED Sept 11 6PM on Deb’s Way: complete drainage and trail tread work.  MON Sept 23 6PM Walk thru of Virgin Creek Falls Trail to discuss parking, trail tread, private property and easement.
HLB Commission Report (Ron Tenny):  HLB Advisory Commission meeting in Girdwood on September 10 at 12PM in the Girdwood Community Room.  Girdwood Trails Committee, Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance and Girdwood Nordic Ski Club will be presenting.
Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee (Eric Fullerton): No report
Little Bears Re-build project (Kyle Kelley): later in agenda
GBOS Report (Mike Edgington): GBOS passed budget for 2020, addressing police, fire, roads and parks and recreation.  GBOS and DOT are working on agreement for short-term mitigation of issues with sweeps on the Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor, including signage, movable bollards and stencils/striping.
Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Mike Edgington): Proposal to scale back commercial parking requirements is at the MOA for review.
Housing Working Group (Mike Edgington):  Next meeting is THU Sept 19 at 7PM.  Working group has been discussing sensible regulation of short term rentals and researching ways to encourage sensible scaled development as well as review of potential properties to research for development.

Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1908-04:  Little Bears Playhouse, Inc second presentation seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for bonding package to rebuild daycare center in its current location.(Kyle Kelley and Rachel Klein)
Kyle Kelley reviews the history of the buildings, which were built in the 1960’s and have been community owned resources throughout their time.  The building was used as the community office, a grocery store, and was approved for use for child care by Little Bears, a cooperative day care center, in 1980.

Girdwood Land Use Committee Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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The two buildings are tied to each other for utilities.  Both buildings have documented structural issues, which have been mitigated with structural support, rules for occupancy (only 3 people in the garage at one time, clearing snow from Little Bears roof with 3-6” of accumulation).  Plan is to demolish these old buildings to make room for a larger modern community owned building. Buildings over 30 years old can be considered historic. The historic use and purpose can be commemorated through plaques, 1% for art project, etc.  Buildings could be relocated if the community desires.

Various other locations have been considered, however developing land for this purpose is very expensive and outside of the budget.  Collaborating with other projects has been investigated but has not panned out.  Little Bears board and families agree that present location on the bus route, within walking distance to library, community room, park and playground is ideal. 

Little Bears is a 501(c)3 non-profit providing continuous service as a child development center since 1982.  Currently 51 families use Little Bears; over 1400 families have used Little Bears’ services over the past 37 years.  Little Bears is run by a board, which hires a director to oversee operations.
New building constraints are size of the lot, parking, and set back requirements. Location is zoned Girdwood Institutions and Parks (GIP), and a community owned building is allowable in that location.  Parking may be resolved with changes to parking regulations currently under consideration.  If not, variance will be sought and/or alternative off-site parking will be considered.  Much of the current parking is in DOT Right of Way and cannot be counted in the parking count.  As site is in dedicated park land, the setback requirement is 25’ from the curb along the Fire Dept access driveway and Egloff.  Project will likely seek variance from this to push farther back and open up more parking in the front.
New building is approximately 4000SF, single story with flat roof, elevated section to gather light.  Flat roof eliminates dripline and snow fall concerns and has been successful at the Fire Hall. Efficient building will have more windows, durable siding, separate bathrooms, hand-wash sinks, in-floor heat. The building will have 2 separate classrooms, storage, staff space, covered play area, and a secure entry and will meet code requirements for a child learning center. Additional size will bring Little Bears in to modern code compliance and will allow an increase in the number of children served.  Total number of increase is not known as it is related to the final plans and also the operational capacity of Little Bears.  As a community owned building, additional programs can be run in the building, as long as they do not conflict with compliance with child care licensing.  Construction costs will include basic structure needs, including kitchen range, refrigerator, etc.  Construction will not include soft goods, such as cubbies, tables, chairs, etc which fall under Little Bears responsibility.
During construction, the facility will not be available for use.  Little Bears is considering options such as using alternate temporary space, such as Challenge Alaska, portable relocatable buildings, etc.  Simple structure may be partly pre-fabricated, so that construction is as quick as possible.  Storage currently located in the garage will need to be relocated to the Industrial Park, and smaller storage for park-based equipment created somewhere in the park. GBOS is aware of this need.


Project is expected to cost about $2.1M, bumping up to $2.2M for bonding purposes to ensure that there are funds available in case construction bids are high. Over the 20 year lifespan of the loan, total amount annually is approximately $143,000.  Tax-wise, this translates to $25 per $100,000 of home value to taxpayers, or $100 per $400,000.  Only Girdwood home owners pay on the loan, however full area-wide vote is required as the bond is backed by the entire municipality.  Little Bears Board has voted to support requesting the bond package, and requests that LUC recommend that the GBOS write a Resolution of Support for this to be included on the 2020 ballot. Timeline is that if the ballot measure passes in 2020, construction will begin in spring 2021 with completion expected by the end of 2021.
Matt Martyn asks about other options, if this is not passed.  Overall, building is not in good shape and could be damaged by a storm at any time, removing it from public use without notice.

LUC Motion:

The Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Resolution of Support 
for a bonding package to rebuild daycare center in its current location.
Motion by Rachel Klein, 2nd by Ally Goens (and many others)

111 in favor, 0 opposed, 4 abstaining

Motion carries

Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Second presentation of Alyeska Nordic Spa project (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting).  Although not required, group is seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for the project to include in Major Site Plan Review packet. 

Marco advises that Resolution will not be requested at this time.  As the project has grown, this project requires a Development Master Plan, for which this meeting will serve as a required community presentation/meeting. When the staff packet is complete, this project will return to LUC for vote to recommend GBOS Resolution of Support for the Development Master Plan.  

Presentation shows a conceptual outline with a 20,000SF central building with a bistro, massage and treatment rooms to access outdoor spa with hot tubs, saunas, cold pools and additional small treatment facilities. These facilities are popular in Scandinavia, which has a similar climate to ours.  Green roofs will help make the large structures blend in to the landscape, trails will wind among the trees and pools are situated for users to relax and enjoy the natural environment. This project would provide activities during the shoulder season, providing jobs and additional visitors to the valley during typically slow season and to provide a sustainable activity in all weather. Siting of the facilities is designed to be as low impact as possible to other users, including hikers on the Winner Creek Trail.  Facility will be fenced, fencing is to be hidden in the forest overgrowth.
Similar packaging and pricing model as the Kananaskis facility, knordicspa.com
Attendees at the meeting are interested in local inclusivity of the facility, and if there are to be local rates or season passes available for purchase.  Comments should be sent to Z Architects: zarchitects@alaska.net
Agenda Item LUC 1908-05:  Discuss agenda topics for the GBOS/LUC Joint meeting, tentatively scheduled for MON Sept 16 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
No changes to draft agenda.  Discussion topics are parking during large special events and short term rentals. 

Agenda Item LUC 1907-05:  Discussion of Short Term rental impacts on community (Echo Ridge Road).
Community discussion of Short term rentals brought forward by residents on Echo Ridge Road, where there are large homes that are open for nightly rental.  
· Short term rentals are essentially unregulated in the MOA.  B&B’s are required to have insurance, permitting, meet parking requirements and address fire safety code.  Housing Working group will review ideas for regulation and propose some to be considered by LUC, GBOS and eventually the Assembly.  This will be one of the topics discussed at the next Housing Working Group meeting on Sept 19 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
 
New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1909-04:  Review Girdwood liquor licenses up for renewal in 2020.  Any requests for Assembly public hearing must be made by Resolution by October 15, 2019.  Licenses up for review are:  Bore Tide Deli, Chair 5 Restaurant, Crow Creek Mercantile, Girdwood Picnic Club, Hotel Alyeska, Jack Sprat, La Bodega, Seven Glaciers Lounge, Sitzmark Bar & Grill
This is bi-annual review of these businesses holding liquor licenses.  In order to have any of them officially reviewed, a resolution requesting it must be made by October 15.  No comments or requests received at this meeting.
Agenda Item LUC 1909-05: Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project initial presentation seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for twelve-plex housing development (Laquita Chimelowski, DOWL and Gray Mesick, 3MJ Development LLC, presenting).

Laquita explains that at this meeting Dowl and 3MJ Development are only discussing the conditions required for construction of anything larger than a single family dwelling on this 1.5 acre parcel.  Technically, conditions required to be met are paving, sidewalks, lights, and pathway along the portion of the this property that runs adjacent to Sproat Road.  Sproat Road, although underbuilt at this time, is technically zoned as a collector road.  In working with MOA traffic, the developer and MOA propose a compromise from what is required to scale back to 2-12’ lanes strip paved and perhaps a pathway, no lighting required.  

Community members express concern about the project as a whole, as they believe it to be larger development than is palatable in this location based on effort in fall, 2018.  Regarding the street improvement, there is concern about paving just a short section of the road.  No paving is more desired by the neighborhood to keep traffic slow and maintain quiet neighborhood setting. To remove pressure on street maintenance for this small section, developer is encouraged to request no paving from MOA traffic.
To change Sproat from a Collector Road, re-planning of the Official Streets and Highway Plans is required.

DOT has been approached regarding allowing project to exit on Alyeska Highway and are not open to variance, citing that Sproat is the designated collector road.
Group is reminded that although the developer is seeking support from the community, it is not the final decision point of the project moving forward.  
Pending Business:

Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  Request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)

Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting (1 of 2 in 2019): September 16, 2019 6PM
Adjourn 9:10PM
1

